
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

Planning Advisory Board Regular Meeting – November 8, 2007 – 8:30 a.m. 

Vice Chairman Miller called the meeting to order and presided. 

ROLL CALL ...................................................................................................................... ITEM 1 

Present: Absent: 

David Miller, Vice Chairman Richard Klaas, Chairman (excused) 
Wafaa Assaad Amy Taylor, School Board Rep. (non-voting) 
David Ball  
Ian Butler  
James Hughes  
Margaret Sulick  
Kathleen McFadden, Alternate  

Also Present:  
Mireidy Hanson, Planner Michael Wagner 
Erica Goodwin, Planner James Krall 
Brenda Blair, Technical Writing Specialist John Passidomo 
Beverly Grady, Attorney for the City Philip Krieg 
Robin Singer, Planning Director Everett Thayer 
Janet McCracken, Community Services Analyst Robert Metzger 
Trevor Tibstra Philip Francoeur 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES ............................................................................................. ITEM 2 

MOTION by Sulick to APPROVE the October 10, 2007, regular meeting 

minutes as amended: (Pg. 6, Para. 4 - Member Sulick said she felt that granting 

a bar on the second story was in conflict with the zoning on Fifth Avenue and 

other areas of town.) This motion was seconded by Ball and unanimously 

carried (Assaad-yes, Ball-yes, Butler-yes, Hughes-yes, Sulick-yes, McFadden-

yes, Klaas-absent, Miller-yes). 

CHANGES TO THE AGENDA ....................................................................................... ITEM 3 

Planning staff noted that Items 4 and 5 would be continued to the December PAB meeting. 
MOTION by Miller to CONTINUE Items 4 and 5 to the December PAB 

meeting; seconded by Butler and unanimously carried (Assaad-yes, Ball-yes, 

Butler-yes, Hughes-yes, Sulick-yes, McFadden-yes, Klaas-absent, Miller-yes). 
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CONTINUED ..................................................................................................................... ITEM 4 

Public Hearing: Conditional Use 07-CU11 

Petitioner: Taggart Naples 1, LLC 

Agent: William Dempsey 

Location: 852 1
st
 Avenue South 

Request for approval of a conditional use from Section 58-907(b) allow the purchase of an 

additional 8 units of residential density in the 'D' Downtown District. 

CONTINUED ..................................................................................................................... ITEM 5 

Public Hearing: Residential Impact Statement 07-RIS14 

Petitioner: Taggart Naples 1, LLC 

Agent: William Dempsey 

Location: 852 1
st
 Avenue South 

Request for approval of a residential impact statement in conjunction with conditional use 

petition 07-CU11 above. 

.............................................................................................................................................. ITEM 6 

Public Hearing: Variance Petition 07-V10 

Petitioner:  Trevor Tibstra 

Location: 1620 Avion Place 

A request for approval for a variance to allow an existing chickee shelter to remain and 

extend 5 feet over the rear property line in the R1-7.5 single family zoning district at 1620 

Avion Place. 

This being a quasi-judicial proceeding, Board Members offered ex parte disclosures to the effect 
that each had reviewed the documents provided, and had visited or were familiar with the site, 
except Members Hughes and Assaad who indicated no contact; in addition, Chairman Miller 
noted a conversation with the petitioner. Notary Public Brenda Blair administered an oath to 
those intending to offer testimony; all responded in the affirmative. Planner Mireidy Hanson 
reviewed the petition described above. 
 
Petitioner Trevor Tibstra explained that he obtained City Council support at its October 3 
meeting to maintain the chickee at its current location through the variance petition process. He 
confirmed concurrence with staff's recommendation that the approval be conditioned on removal 
of the chickee should the dock be removed or should maintenance to the chickee exceed 50% of 
its value. 
 
Petitioner Tibstra confirmed for Chairman Miller that the chickee does not block the view of any 
of his neighbors; Ronald Soulard, a resident across the street, submitted a letter in support of the 
petition; in addition, the meeting material included correspondence in support of the petition 
from all of the neighbors. 
 
Public Input: (8:38 a.m.) Everett Thayer, 1690 Avion Place, noted that the chickee is visible 
from his property and those individuals he knew that had previously objected no longer felt this 
way. 

MOTION by Hughes to APPROVE Variance Petition 07-V10; seconded by 

McFadden and carried 6-1 (Sulick-yes, Ball-no, Hughes-yes, Assaad-yes, 

Butler-yes, McFadden-yes, Klaas-absent, Miller-yes). 

This item will be heard by City Council on December 5, 2007. 
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Prior to the vote, Planning Director Robin Singer requested that the staff report be entered into 
the record (Attachment 3). 
.............................................................................................................................................. ITEM 7 

Public Hearing: Conditional Use Petition 07-CU12 

Petitioner: Sarah Britton 

Agent: Michael Wagner 

Location: 656 Palm Circle West 

Request for conditional use approval, pursuant to Section 56-91(3) to allow the 

construction of a 448 square foot detached structure accessory to the existing single-family 

residence located at 656 Palm Circle West. 

Notary Public Brenda Blair administered an oath to those intending to offer testimony; all 
responded in the affirmative. Later in the meeting, Board Members offered ex parte disclosures 
to the effect that each had reviewed the documents provided, and had visited or were familiar 
with the site, except Members Hughes and Assaad who indicated no contact. Planner Erica 
Goodwin reviewed the petition described above. 
 
Attorney Michael Wagner, representing the petitioner, explained that the 14-foot-high, 448 
square foot personal fitness facility will be positioned adjacent to a new swimming pool. The Old 
Florida style architecture mirrors the residence with plank siding and white metal roof. All 
HVAC (heating, ventilation, and air conditioning) and pool equipment will be contained within 
the setbacks and a privacy wall will be constructed to shield pool equipment noise. No lights or 
windows are planned for the north side of the building and the elevation of the new pool will 
approximately remain at the current level of the existing pool deck. The finished floor elevation 
will comply with the Base Flood Elevation (BFE) and existing property line landscape buffers 
will be supplemented with hedges of eight to ten feet in height. 
 
During discussion, Attorney Wagner confirmed that the privacy fence will be reduced in order to 
accommodate maintenance activities within the setback; pool equipment measured by the pool 
contractor determined that it is however outside the setback area. Planner Goodwin confirmed 
that guesthouses are allowed but cannot be rented. Chairman Miller read the following 
correspondence from neighbor Gary Carlson: "We are out of town in Colorado but were just 
made aware a proposed gym on the lot line west of our house. We did not get a letter, it must 
have gotten lost in transit. The gym looks too close and may impede our view. Can they move 
the structure further to the west. In addition can they screen it well with landscaping. Parts of 
their yard are screened well now." Chairman Miller noted that he personally observed from the 
petitioner's backyard that the structure will block the neighbor's view and questioned whether it 
could indeed be moved as suggested. Attorney Wagner explained that the structure is to be 
positioned 20 feet from the petitioner's master bedroom so as not to obstruct views, but noted 
that the structure could possibly be shortened or moved a few feet to the west in the approximate 
location of the existing spa, which he said he felt, would not impede the view of the lake. 
Member Assaad commented that the residence could be demolished and replaced with a mega-
house (a home which is built to the allowable limit of lot coverage) and that the petitioner can 
legally construct the gym in the proposed location although a gesture of reducing the size or 
moving the structure farther westward should be considered. 
 
Planner Goodwin explained that Section 56-91 of the Code of Ordinances states, in part: "A 
guest unit limited to one habitable story may be permitted in the R1-10 zoning district, on lots 
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less than 30,000 square feet in size, through the conditional use process, provided that the 
following additional criteria are met: 
a. The proposed lot must contain 175 percent of the required minimum lot size for the zoning 

district in which it is located. 
b. No guest unit may exceed 450 square feet gross floor area. 
c. For the purpose of determining minimum side yard setback requirements of Sections 58-116, 

58-146, and 58-176, side yards shall apply to the first 15 feet of vertical height measured 
from average grade of the finished lot." 

Planner Goodwin confirmed that the petitioner had met all of the criteria for granting the 
conditional use petition. 
 
Public Input: (8:53 a.m.) None. 
 
Chairman Miller explained that he would not support the request since one of his goals is to do 
no harm to neighbors; the proposed gym will however significantly affect the neighbors’ view as 
well as their property value. City Attorney Beverly Grady clarified for Member Butler that the 
petition could be approved or approved with conditions; it could also be denied if it did not meet 
the criteria for granting a conditional use permit. 

MOTION by Ball to APPROVE Conditional Use Petition 07-CU12; seconded 

by Butler and carried 6-1 (Hughes-yes, Sulick-yes, Assaad-yes, Ball-yes, Butler-

yes, McFadden-yes, Klaas-absent, Miller-no). 

This item will be heard by City Council on December 5, 2007. 
During the vote, Member Sulick recommended reducing the size of the project in consideration 
of the neighbors. Member Butler concurred, suggesting that an effort be made to differentiate the 
orientation in consideration of the neighbors. 
.............................................................................................................................................. ITEM 8 

Public Hearing: General Development and Site Plan 07-GDSP1 

Petitioner: Moorings Park 

Agent: James Krall, P.E., Davidson Engineering 

Location: 120 Moorings Park Drive 

Request for approval of a general development site plan for Moorings Park located on 

approximately 82.94 acres. 

Chairman Miller noted that he would abstain from voting since he is an associate member of 
Moorings Park. (See Attachment 1, Form 8B, Memorandum of Voting Conflict for County, 
Municipal, and Other Local Public Officers). This being a quasi-judicial proceeding, Board 
Members offered ex parte disclosures to the effect that each had reviewed the documents 
provided, and had visited or were familiar with the site except Members McFadden, Hughes, and 
Assaad who indicated no contact. Notary Public Brenda Blair administered an oath to those 
intending to offer testimony; all responded in the affirmative. Planner Mireidy Hanson explained 
that this request is to construct an operations center and renovate the chateau building; staff 
recommends approval since the petitioner has met the criteria for granting approval. (It is noted 
for the record that copies of exhibits pertaining to this petition are contained in the file for this 
meeting in the City Clerk's Office.) 
 
Engineer James Krall, representing the petitioner, explained that the operations center is 
approximately 18,000 square feet in size which includes the financial, maintenance, laundry, and 
administration facilities. He indicated the following on the site drawings: the subject buildings, 
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stormwater retention areas, two buildings currently undergoing construction, landscaping, 
parking, access roads, fire apparatus access, fire hydrant connections, relocation of an existing 
backflow preventer, and relocated City raw water well. He further noted that the stormwater 
plans were modified and subsequently approved in July by the South Florida Water Management 
District (SFWMD) which allowed excavation of one of the retention lakes and relocation of the 
aforementioned City raw water well. 
 
Architect Philip Krieg noted that his firm had done most of the architectural work at Moorings 
Park since 1996. He clarified that the operations center will exceed setback requirements; the 
architectural style will have the same slate green roof tile, sloped roof, dormers, and gables used 
throughout the campus; and landscaping will be tripled along Goodlette-Frank Road rendering 
the operations center invisible from the road. The additional parking will be asphalt and all 
impervious surfaces have been incorporated into the new retention lake calculations, including 
future development of the remaining parcel. 
 
With regard to the chateau building renovations, Architect Krieg explained that Hurricane Wilma 
destroyed the second floor screened lanai around the pool and pool deck; it was subsequently 
determined that due to the success of the therapy department, the pool will be removed and the 
second floor will be enclosed (approximately 1,300 square feet) in order to expand the therapy 
department and finished in the same style using the same aforementioned building materials. 
 
Public Input: (9:12 a.m.) None. 
 

MOTION by Sulick to APPROVE General Development and Site Plan 07-

GDSP1; seconded by McFadden and carried 6-0-1 (Ball-yes, Sulick-yes, 

Hughes-yes, Assaad-yes, McFadden-yes, Klaas-absent, Miller-abstain, Butler-

yes). (See Attachment 1, Form 8B, Memorandum of Voting Conflict for County, 

Municipal, and Other Local Public Officers). 

This item will be heard by City Council on December 5, 2007. 
.............................................................................................................................................. ITEM 9 

Public Hearing: Voluntary Annexation 07-AX2 

Petitioner: Hole In The Wall Golf Club, Inc. 

Agent: John Passidomo 

Location: 3880 Goodlette Road North 

Request for approval of a voluntary annexation of approximately 204.19 acres known as 

Hole in the Wall Golf Club. 

Member Sulick noted that she would abstain from voting since she is a member of the Hole In 
The Wall Golf Club. (See Attachment 2, Form 8B, Memorandum of Voting Conflict for County, 
Municipal, and Other Local Public Officers). (It is noted for the record that copies of exhibits 
pertaining to this petition are contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk's Office.) 
 
Planning Director Robin Singer confirmed that this item is legislative and does not require the 
swearing of witnesses. She then distributed an anticipated general fund impact summary 
(Attachment 4). She explained that although State Statutes do not require local planning agency 
review, City Council had requested PAB input. She then noted that the property is located on the 
east side of Goodlette-Frank Road north of Golden Gate Parkway and since this is a voluntary 
annexation, 100% of the property owners must consent. In this case, there is one owner, the Hole 
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in the Wall Golf Club, Inc., a Florida not-for-profit corporation. An urban services report is not 
required for voluntary annexations. During preparation of the maps, staff determined that there 
were two small corner parcels (noted on the boundary survey displayed) within the site that had 
been excluded from the Royal Poinciana Golf Club annexation but still under that entity’s 
ownership. The intent is for Royal Poinciana to become a party to the Hole In The Wall 
annexation which would allow it to remain a voluntary annexation. She further noted that the 
petitioner is a current customer of City water, sewer, and reclaimed water services, and that 
stormwater is self-contained. Other City departmental comments included a notation that the 
clubhouse had recently undergone renovations but that Collier County is currently conducting 
inspections. The Community Services Department indicated that any conservation areas on the 
property will be addressed as needed. The property is within the 2.5 mile service radius of City 
Fire Station 2 (26th Avenue North) therefore no negative impact to the City’s fire service rating 
is anticipated, however, the North Naples Fire District will continue to service this property until 
such time as its contract expires (five years following annexation). This property contains the 
golf course, clubhouse, maintenance facilities, and no residential uses, therefore, no additional 
personnel or service impacts are anticipated for Planning, Police, Code Enforcement, Finance, or 
internal service providers within city government; staff recommends approval, Planning Director 
Singer concluded. 
 
Attorney John Passidomo, representing the petitioner, displayed an excerpt of the City's zoning 
map depicting the subject property and surrounding properties. He confirmed that there are no 
plans to develop the approximate 40 acres of undeveloped land in the southeast quadrant. He 
confirmed that final inspections of the clubhouse are currently underway; however, the 
information provided to the City in January did not reflect the current assessed value of the 
clubhouse ($7-million) since the property records showed no improvements. He then provided 
the following background information. The Hole In The Wall Golf Club was founded in 1957, 
becoming the first private golf club in Collier County, situated in the unimproved area on the 
east side of Goodlette-Frank Road, south and west of the Royal Poinciana Golf Club, and north 
of the Wilderness Country Club. At that time, he added, trains ran alongside unimproved 
Goodlette-Frank Road, which is now a vacated railroad right-of-way. In 1963, the Hole In The 
Wall Golf Club entered into well site lease agreements with the City which continue to be in 
force; in 1984, the Club entered into other agreements with the City which also continue for 
discharge of excess reclaimed City water onto the subject property. Currently two-thirds of the 
320 club members are City residents. There is a pending petition for a comprehensive plan 
amendment to change the future land use designation to “PS” Public Service with a golf course 
as a conditional use; this petition will move forward to City Council in December as a voluntary 
annexation without any conditions, Attorney Passidomo explained. 
 
Mr. Passidomo then noted the issue previously mentioned by Planning Director Singer 
concerning the two small corner parcels within the boundaries that were excluded from the Royal 
Poinciana Golf Club annexation, explaining that this had involved a property exchange to 
facilitate relocation of two holes on the golf course. Representatives of Hole In The Wall 
received concurrence from Royal Poinciana to join the annexation so that no enclave would be 
created due to these two parcels. 
 
Planning Director Singer confirmed that the value of the new clubhouse is not included in the 
current assessments (Attachment 4) since it has not yet received a certificate of occupancy (CO); 
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the tax benefit to the City will therefore increase once the assessment is incorporated into the 
documentation. In response to Member Ball, Attorney Passidomo explained that Hole In The 
Wall Golf Club has had ongoing lease agreements with the City for water and reclaimed water; 
the only issue before the PAB and City Council is however the annexation; Planning Director 
Singer confirmed that the City reviews these lease agreements annually and renegotiates them at 
five year intervals. 
 
Public Input: (9:34 a.m.) Robert Metzger, Assistant Fire Chief, North Naples Fire Control 

and Rescue District, expressed concern for the provision of emergency services. His district, he 
said, has provided this service for a considerable length of time and is included in the district 
budget, and evaluated as part of the hazardous assessment for risks in the responding district. If 
the subject petition is approved, the District will continue to provide emergency services over the 
next five years, Chief Metzger added, but also pointed out that the PAB had learned during its 
recent review of the Collier Park of Commerce annexation that there were significant 
deficiencies in how the City was planning for provision of emergency services to areas 
previously annexed, namely the Estuary and Bears Paw, and that there had been no plans for 
expansion of City services thereafter. He said that while it is understandable that the property 
owners would request annexation, they should also receive assurance of the provision of the 
same or better level of service once the transition has been completed. He further noted that this 
would present a financial hardship on the North Naples District if the property in question were 
annexed. 
 
In response to Member Assaad, Mr. Metzger confirmed that State Statutes requires the District to 
continue servicing the property over the next five years following annexation; if requested, the 
District would consider renewing the contract to continue service. Attorney Passidomo 
confirmed for Member Hughes that the petitioner had taken North Naples fire district concerns 
into consideration. 
 
In response to Chairman Miller, Planning Director Singer explained that a general annexation 
requires the consent of at least 50% of the property owners; a voluntary annexation requires the 
consent of 100% of the property owners. If Royal Poinciana joins the petition, the annexation 
will be voluntary. The process would be slightly different if Royal Poinciana does not join the 
petition, including the requirement for an urban services report, she noted. Ms. Singer further 
explained that the City's Police, Fire, and Emergency Services Department foresaw no problems 
with providing service to this property, noting that the City currently services Royal Poinciana 
which is of greater distance from Fire Station 2 than the subject property which itself is within a 
2.5 mile radius. In response to Member Ball, Planning Director Singer confirmed that the 25% 
reduction in utility rates if annexation is approved is reflected in the spreadsheet (Attachment 4). 
 
Member Assaad said he felt that the service provision is by agreement and the process of 
adjusting City boundaries is a continuing process which can be dealt with through agreements, 
citing an issue some 20 years before wherein the Vineyards development, split between East and 
North Naples Fire Districts, had annexed fully into North Naples even though that district could 
not provide service at that time. 

MOTION by Assaad to RECOMMEND TO CITY COUNCIL Voluntary 

Annexation 07-AX2; seconded by Hughes and carried 6-0-1 (Hughes-yes, Ball-

yes, Assaad-yes, Butler-yes, Sulick-abstain, McFadden-yes, Klaas-absent, 
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Miller-yes). (See Attachment 2, Form 8B, Memorandum of Voting Conflict for 

County, Municipal, and Other Local Public Officers). 

This item will be heard by City Council on December 5, 2007. 
............................................................................................................................................ ITEM 10 

Public Hearing: Text Amendment 07-T12 

Petitioner: City of Naples 

Request to amend Section 46-42, Public Art, to include the Fifth Avenue South Special 

Overlay District in the areas subject to the requirement, to clarify the location 

requirements for installations, to reduce the minimum square footage required to allow the 

on-site installation of public art and to amend other sections for clarification. 

Planning Director Robin Singer reviewed the proposed changes as outlined in the staff report 
(Attachment 5). She confirmed that partial release of funds will be allowed during construction 
in order for petitioners to contract with artists and commence remuneration; in addition, in 
response to a number of petitioners, the limit has been reduced from $10,000 to $5,000 for the 
required payment into the art fund instead of placing artwork onsite. 
 
Community Services Analyst Janet McCracken explained that there is still a matter to be 
resolved with the text since the last sentence in Subsection 5 states: "Remaining funds of the 
property owner or developer deposited with the Finance Department shall be released when a 
Certificate of Occupancy (CO) has been issued and confirmation has been received regarding the 
value of the installation." As an example, Ms. McCracken explained that the provision would 
cause difficulty the Naples Yacht Club project since delivery of a cupola, which is a portion of 
the artwork, is anticipated in the near future and payment for the cupola is expected; additionally, 
public art may be completed well before a CO is issued or construction is completed. She 
therefore recommended revising the sentence to read: "Funds of the property owner or developer 
deposited with the Finance Department shall be released after City staff confirms that the 
completed and/or installed artwork conforms to the original public art plan as approved by the 
Public Art Advisory Committee (PAAC) and confirmation has been received regarding the value 
of the installation." 
 
Public Input: (9:56 a.m.) Philip Francoeur, Commodore, Naples Yacht Club, noted that the 
weathervane (part of the public art project at his facility) had been received and the invoice will 
follow within the next two days and completion of the cupola is anticipated in approximately 30 
days; however, the dockmaster's office has not yet been built. Partial distribution of funds is 
therefore being sought since a 50% deposit of the cost of the cupola is required and 100% of the 
cost of the weathervane is required following its completion. He concurred with the proposed 
ordinance changes delineated by Ms. McCracken. 
 
Planning Director Singer confirmed that the proposed change to the last sentence in Subsection 5 
would be incorporated and confirmed that the Community Services Department administers the 
Public Art Fund. Member Sulick noted that this ordinance only excludes single family 
residences, however, she recommended further exclusions such as Public Service zoned areas 
which includes churches as well as private clubs, since she said she believed it exceeds the scope 
of what the ordinance should have been, also noting her further belief that the funding for art is 
an impact fee on construction. Ms. Singer confirmed that these were the parameters understood 
and approved by City Council the year before; she suggested against excluding the entire Public 
Service area since it encompasses many areas both public and private, and excludes tax-exempt 



Planning Advisory Board Regular Meeting – November 8, 2007 – 8:30 a.m. 

 

9 
Roll call votes by Members are recorded in random order, pursuant to Planning Advisory Board policy. 

instead of not-for profit organizations. Members Miller and McFadden noted that the PAB had 
previously voted against the entire ordinance. 
Member Sulick proffered a motion recommending the exclusion of not-for-profit and tax-exempt 
organizations such as churches and private clubs, however, additional discussion ensued. 
Planning Director Singer suggested that the PAB recommend approval with additional changes, 
excluding specific entities instead of all uses within the "PS" Public Service District; staff will 
work with the City Attorney on the appropriate language, she added. City Attorney Beverly 
Grady confirmed that one of the "whereas" clauses in the ordinance for City Council is for the 
PAB recommendation which could include a list of exclusions. Member Hughes suggested 
approving the text amendment as presented then proffer a second motion to include specifics; 
however, Member Sulick disagreed, expressing concern that the Council should be cognizant of 
the PAB's additional recommendations. Planning Director Singer suggested instead listing the 
types of organizations to be excluded such as churches, schools, or private clubs. Member 
Assaad noted that all entities are subject to the same requirements for property maintenance and 
therefore questioned the exclusion of any property. Community Services Analyst McCracken 
concurred that the original intent of the program was to bring public art into the community 
citywide without any exclusions. 
 
Member Sulick noted that when the PAB originally heard this petition she expressed the view 
that it represented an impact fee and property owners may prefer spending on landscaping 
instead of art. She also noted that most developers provide good architecture which is overseen 
by the Design Review Board (DRB). Member McFadden noted that the PAB previously denied 
the public art ordinance, however, City Council overruled its decision; she said she felt that the 
ordinance under review is yet more expansive than when the PAB first reviewed it since she was 
unaware that churches and other public service providers had been included. Member Sulick 
noted that it had been her understanding that it applied only to commercial development and the 
city government. 
 
Member Hughes noted that he had not been on the Board when this item was first reviewed and 
suggested tabling it for further discussion. Planning Director Singer recommended instead 
moving it forward with PAB recommendations since two property owners, each with pending 
projects on parcels under 10,000 square feet, expressed the desire for art instead of paying into 
the fund. 
 
Member Sulick read the following from the ordinance (Page 2, Para. C): "…visibility, public art 
may be placed in the required front, side or rear yard…"; she questioned whether there would be 
a determination of the extent to which the art must be within the required yard. Planning Director 
Singer said that there was no specification in this regard, other than requiring that the art will be 
reviewed for safety and visibility hazards. Member Sulick reiterated her suggestion that City 
Council consider more strictly defining the applicability of this ordinance to both tax exempt and 
nonprofit entities. In response to Member Hughes, Mr. Francoeur (public speaker) confirmed 
that the text amendment resolves the Yacht Club's payment issues. He also noted that ultimately 
a weathervane was selected by the Club due to the difficulty in placing artwork on private 
property that is visible to the public. He also noted that City staff had reviewed Sarasota's public 
art ordinance which restricts public art to commercial and municipal properties in the downtown 
area only; the Naples ordinance is for any organization within the entire City of Naples. City 
Attorney Grady recommended the language for the motion (see below); Member Sulick 
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concurred. Planning Director Singer clarified for Member Ball that the cost for payment into the 
public art fund in lieu of artwork is $1.00 per square foot of the entire parcel and that it includes 
multifamily property. 

MOTION by Sulick to APPROVE Text Amendment 07-T12 with a further 

recommendation that the applicability section be more strictly defined to 

consider exclusion of tax exempt or not-for-profit uses. This motion was 

seconded by Hughes and carried 6-1 (Butler-yes, Sulick-yes, Hughes-yes, Ball-

yes, Assaad-no, McFadden-yes, Klaas-absent, Miller-yes). 

This item will be heard by City Council on December 5, 2007. 
 
Member Ball suggested limiting public art to commercial properties and Chairman Miller noted 
that the PAB had never contemplated tax-exempt properties being subject to the public art 
ordinance. Member Hughes suggested reconsideration of the motion in order to restrict 
applicability to commercial properties; however, City Attorney Grady suggested that the PAB 
make another recommendation to further revise the ordinance in this regard. Planning Director 
Singer confirmed that this would exclude multifamily. During further discussion, Member 
Assaad cautioned against hurriedly drafting language that could cause future unforeseen 
consequences and suggested that a motion to reconsider be limited to staff's proposed changes; if 
further discussion is desired, it could be scheduled for a later date. Chairman Miller however 
noted that the motion had already been passed (see above) and recommended discussing Member 
Ball's motion (see below) at a future workshop. Member Sulick concurred, noting that there were 
three new PAB Members and that the PAB might in fact make a further recommendation to City 
Council in the future. Member Ball called for the vote. 

MOTION by Ball to FURTHER EXCLUDE residential properties from the 

applicability of the public art fund requirement. This motion was seconded by 

Hughes and failed 3-4 (Butler-no, Sulick-no, Hughes-yes, Ball-yes, Assaad-no, 

Klaas-absent, Miller-no, McFadden-yes). 

During the vote, Member Butler said that although he did not disagree, more discussion is 
warranted. Planning Director Singer agreed to recommend to City Council that the PAB conduct 
a workshop discussion on this item. 
STAFF CORRESPONDENCE ....................................................................................... ITEM 11 

Planning Director Robin Singer suggested the PAB consider a June rather than a July recess 
during the time when City Council is not in session since Council will not hear petitions from 
either month until August. She further noted that staff is considering presenting PAB items at 
Council's second meeting of the month instead of the first since there are only two days for staff 
to prepare the necessary documentation for the first meeting of the month. 
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ADJOURNMENT ............................................................................................................................ 

10:34 a.m. 
 
 
       ____________________________________ 
       David Miller, Chairman 
 
________________________________________ 
Robin Singer, Community Development Director 
 
 
 
 
Minutes prepared by: 
 
 
________________________________________ 
Brenda A. Blair, Technical Writing Specialist 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Minutes Approved:  December 12, 2007 
 
 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 

 


